
1



2



3



4



5



6



7



8



9



10



11



12



13



14



15



16



17



18



19



20



21



22



23



24



25



26



LINDMORE IRRIGATION DISTRICT 
MEMORANDUM TO THE BOARD 

 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Michael D. Hagman, General Manager 
 
DATE: September 10, 2020 
 
SUBJECT: Manager’s Report for the September 15, 2020 Regular Board Meeting 
 

 
COVID-19 Protocol: Still operating under the Governor’s Order 
��� 

 
FY2019 Audit:  
 

- Joe Maestro will provide the audited financial statements. Reminder that due to a 
California law that passed a few years back, Dennis Hylton could not provide auditing 
services this year. As such, Joe’s group was hired. Usually, we have these done by 
April or May, but we were attempting to get a waiver for Dennis this year, but the State 
did not come through.  
    

PRIOR ITEMS 
 

Operations and Maintenance:  
 

- Three joints on the 88.4 Main Line were leaking under Lindsay Boulevard and Avenue 
224 (Lindmore Street). Staff repaired them. All other leaks are repaired or minimized till 
winter.    
 

Water Supply Report:  
 

- USBR allocation of 21,450 AF (65% Class 1) plus Carryover, URF, and Transfers in 
puts total available supply at 29,190 AF. 

- August: FWA reported to the USBR that the District received 6,208 AF off the FKC and 
we billed landowners a total of 6,400 AF. This means we have a positive difference this 
time. First time in years this has happened in the middle of the season. The difference is 
a positive 192 AF. As you can see on the report, overall losses that we cannot tie down 
are about 116 AF or .63% of the water delivered. Again, those losses are likely metering 
variances and the amount is within an acceptable range.    

 
District Improvement Projects: 
 
Groundwater Recharge – Deliverables include developing a map of the District rating potential 
recharge zones, recharge site identification, design of recharge basins, etc. (Engineering 
Budget: $77,500; Spent $57,190) Recent discussions have been had about adding a 
substantial basin on the west edge of the District and other potential sites within the District. 
Micro-basins approval process has been undertaken with the US-EPA and Tulare County. 



Tulare County staff has essentially stated they will defer to US-EPA. Currently, Calvin/Cruz 
have no new information from the US-EPA.  No activity in August 
 
JB Rehab – Design and supervision on all the District’s JBs (Engineering Budget: $354,000, 
Spent $145,800.30). Working on 5th Avenue’s JB#6 replacement and box refresh. There has 
been some work last year and this year on this by P&P. JB#6 total engineering costs have 
been about $14,500 No activity in August  
 
City of Lindsay – Project was to study opportunities for recharge and exchanges between the 
City and the District. City remains interested. We are waiting on SGMA information to develop 
this activity.  No activity in August 
 
Recharge Basin Development: Met with some potential landowners on ground that would 
work for us.  
 
Personnel Policies and Procedures: Special Counsel Berglund assigned. We recently met 
on another matter (IBEW issue) and she reported that she is near completion on that as well.    
 
Job Descriptions – Report: Attached is a job description for the Water Operations Technician 
(Jason Baranek position). I will ask for an approval of the job description.  
 
Recharge Basin Name – Report: Due to Covid-19, the unveiling event was cancelled until 
Covid-19 protocols are no longer in place.  
 
Status of Assessment Collection using Tulare County Tax Rolls: All set to go! 
 
Staffing, Office Space and Boardroom – Still waiting on energy connection. We got through 
the shear wall calculations and now the City would like to see a couple of the original anchors. 
Clint is on a job and will be back later this week to expose one or two of those. That should do 
it. Fingers crossed.   
 
Vehicle Purchase – I have not purchased the pool vehicle. I made another attempt on a little 
SUV and they wouldn’t budge on the price even though it has been on their lot for five months. 
So, I will wait till they are desperate. I left them a price of $12,500 they wanted $13,250.  
 
Election and Board Member Status: Kathy to update the Board at the meeting. But it 
appears there were no other individuals running against incumbent Board members and all 
four of you will be appointed in lieu of an election at a Board of Supervisor’s meeting in the 
near future. 
 
NEW ACTION ITEMS 
 
Biennial Notice on Conflict of Interest Code: Kathy to update the Board at the meeting.  
 
FY2021 Draft Budget: We have included the draft budget in the packet. The Board will give 
staff direction and consider setting a budget hearing for October 13. The draft budget includes 
a summary of variances. 
 
Board of Equalization: The Board will consider the budget (above) and costs associated with 
and allowed for in setting an assessment rate for FY2021. We will ask the Board to set a Board 



of Equalization date of October 13, 2020 to take these things under consideration and to set a 
rate.  
 
Lien Activity for unpaid bills: Staff is recommending setting a hearing date for October 13, 
2020 to consider placing liens on those properties with unpaid bills.  
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS AND ISSUES 
 
Kathy will report at the meeting on financial issues. We will seek to have the Board ratify 
payments made to pay the obligations of the District.   
 
OTHER MEETING REPORTS 
 
Friant Water Authority – Director Brownfield and Hagman attended via WebEx.  

• Title Transfer – Moving forward 
• Canal Fix – Total costs estimated at $450-$500 million. The District has already agreed 

to pay its share on up to $90 million dollars of the repair. Challenges exist on the Tule 
subbasin GSA’s paying for impacts on the canal. This is still being negotiated. There is 
about $200 million in a Federal spending bill for repair proposed by local congressional 
leaders. The State is going to go over it again, I believe they are waiting to hear about 
the outcome of the federal spending legislation.   

• OM&R Transfer Agreement – This has essentially wrapped up. Both the Board and the 
USBR have approved the agreement. Now USBR must do a public process (probably 
like 60 days). Then there will be a signature date set.    

• SJV Blueprint – Friant has been a lead in this effort. This work focuses the state on a 
way to meet the many demands on SJV water. There is a new “Scott Hamilton” 
proposal out there and it appears to have wind in the sails. I do not know the details of 
that. But will seek more information from Jason Phillips.  

• Coordination Agreement – I haven’t heard any additional news on this in the past 
month. But the effort focuses the delta exporters on meeting the senior water rights 
holders over the junior. 

 
Friant Power – No meeting in August. We received a revenue check for $204,183.81 for June 
Revenue.  

 
East Kaweah GSA – EKGSA met as a Board on August 31. At that meeting the board 
accepted the Engineers Report and set a hearing date of October 26, 2020 for the tabulation of 
the Prop 218 effort. 
 


	9.15.2020 Board Packet.pdf
	9.15.2020 Manager's Report.pdf



